
FLINTSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL
20 NOVEMBER 2018

Minutes of the meeting of Flintshire County Council held in the Council Chamber, 
County Hall, Mold on Tuesday, 20 November 2018

PRESENT: Councillor Paul Cunningham (Chairman)
Councillors: Mike Allport,  Janet Axworthy, Glyn Banks, Haydn Bateman, 
Marion Bateman, Sean Bibby, Chris Bithell, Sian Braun, Helen Brown, Derek Butler, 
Clive Carver, Geoff Collett, Bob Connah,  Jean Davies, Rob Davies, Ron Davies, 
Adele Davies-Cooke, Chris Dolphin, Rosetta Dolphin, Ian Dunbar, Andy Dunbobbin,  
Mared Eastwood, Carol Ellis, David Evans, Veronica Gay, David Healey, Gladys 
Healey, Patrick Heesom, Cindy Hinds, Andrew Holgate,  Dave Hughes, Kevin Hughes, 
Ray Hughes, Dennis Hutchinson, Joe Johnson, Paul Johnson, Rita Johnson, Christine 
Jones, Richard Jones,  Colin Legg,  Mike Lowe,  Dave Mackie, Hilary McGuill,  Billy 
Mullin, Ted Palmer, Mike Peers,  Vicky Perfect, Michelle Perfect,  Neville Phillips, Mike 
Reece, Ian Roberts, Aaron Shotton, Paul Shotton, Ralph Small, Ian Smith, Carolyn 
Thomas, Andy Williams, David Williams, David Wisinger and Arnold Woolley

APOLOGIES:
Councillors: Bernie Attridge, David Cox, George Hardcastle, Tudor Jones, Brian Lloyd, 
Richard Lloyd, Tony Sharps, Owen Thomas and Martin White 

IN ATTENDANCE:
Chief Executive; Chief Officer (Governance); Chief Officer (Education & Youth); Chief 
Officer (Housing and Assets), Chief Officer Social Services), Chief Officer (Planning, 
Environment & Economy), Chief Officer (Streetscene & Transportation), Corporate 
Finance Manager; Revenues Manager, Finance Manager (Strategy & Accounting 
Systems), Democratic Services Manager; Democratic Services Officer; and Reverend 
David Poulton for prayers.   

56. MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 23 October 2018 were received.

Accuracy
Councillor Carol Ellis referred to pages 11 and 13 and said that her comments on the 
Notice of Motion and Local Democracy and Boundary Commission for Wales had not 
been included in the minutes.

Page 15, item 54, Councillor Richard Jones said that he had spoken in support of a 
deferral but the point he had made was that the Deeside Plan was informing the work 
of the Regional Economic Growth Board  and there should be  a wider Flintshire Plan 
– but there was not such a document.  He asked that the minute be amended to 
reflect this. 

RESOLVED:

That subject to the above amendments the minutes be approved and signed by the 
Chairman as a correct record.



57. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

The Chief Officer advised that a personal interest would be recorded on behalf 
of all Members for agenda item 10 – Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales 
(IRPW) Draft Annual Report for 2018/19.  He explained that Members were allowed to 
vote on their allowances as the Code of Conduct stated that Members had a personal 
not a personal and prejudicial interest.

.

58. CHAIRMAN’S COMMUNICATIONS

A copy of the Chairman’s Communications had been circulated prior to the 
meeting.  The Chairman thanked the Vice-Chair for her attendance at two recent 
events on his behalf.  

Councillor Ian Dunbar, on behalf of the Connah’s Quay and Shotton Services 
Committee, thanked the Chairman and his wife for their attendance at the Connah’s 
Quay and Shotton War Memorial Service held on 12 November 2018.  He said the 
event had been well attended by children from local schools and other organisations.  
He also thanked the Chairman for attending Connah’s Quay Civic Hall later to present 
plaques and leaflets to the children as commemorative keepsakes.  

The Chairman expressed his appreciation for all the commemorative events that 
he and his wife had been invited to attend and said they had been a moving and  fitting 
tribute to honour the sacrifices made by so many in World War 1.

Councillor Mike Peers took the opportunity to refer to the ESTYN Inspection of 
Mountain Lane Primary School, Buckley, during the summer term, and said that 
following publication of the ESTYN report the Chief Officer (Education & Youth) had 
written to the Headteacher and staff to congratulate them on the successful outcome 
of the Inspection.  Councillor Peers said the Governing Body had asked him, as Chair 
of Governors, to forward their appreciation to the Chief Officer for her kind 
acknowledgment of the ESTYN report and her support.    

59. PETITIONS

None were received.

60. PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

None were received.

61. QUESTIONS

None were received.

62. NOTICES OF MOTION

None were received.



63. 2019/20 COUNCIL FUND BUDGET: UPDATED FORECAST AND STAGE 1 AND 2 
BUDGET PROPOSALS   

The Chief Executive introduced the report to advise on the latest position on the 
2019/20 budget.  Council was invited to approve the Stage 1 and Stage  2 budget 
proposals and to make a formal response to the Welsh Government (WG) on the 
Provisional Welsh Local Government Settlement which was out for consultation.  
Members were also being asked individually and collectively to support the 
#BacktheAsk campaign for fairer funding for local government and for Flintshire. 

The Chief Executive advised that Stage 1 of the budget addressed Corporate 
Finance and Stage 2 addressed Service Portfolios.  Stage 3, which was to follow, 
would address national solutions and balancing the overall budget.

The Chief Executive and Corporate Finance Manager gave a joint presentation 
which covered the following key points:

 Local budget forecast and our funding position
o update on national budget position
o Chancellor’s UK Budget Statement
o budget forecast 2019/20
o updated budget forecast 2019/20
o funding gap make-up pre-settlement
o MTFS budget setting approach
o the context for local decision making
o the position we are in 

 Stage 1 – Corporate Finance  
o Stage 1 – corporate budget solutions

 Stage 2 – Service Portfolios
o Stage 2 summary of portfolio business plan proposals

 National budget position and Stage 3 of  budget-setting
o summary of the Welsh budget position
o National funding versus Council Tax
o Council Tax analysis
o balance of RSG and Council Tax income 
o workforce sessions feedback
o #BacktheAsk - campaigning position
o #BacktheAsk - messages of support 
o #BacktheAsk - Council Tax
o #BacktheAsk - public debate 
o #Our Day - 20 November 2018
o next steps and timelines  

Councillor Aaron Shotton, thanked the Chief Executive, Corporate Finance 
Manager, and Chief Officers, for their hard work on the 2019/20 Council budget.  He 
commented on the need to agree Stages 1 and  2 of the budget and said he hoped 
there would be unanimous support from  Members for the proposals which had been 
consulted on through the Overview and Scrutiny process.  He  referred to the 



efficiencies proposed, as detailed in Stages 1 and 2 of the budget report, to contribute 
to closing the ‘gap’,  and commented there had been a further call on the Council’s 
reserves in its strategy to defend services during austerity. Although this  budget 
included an illustrative 4.5% increase in Council Tax, and a further £250K reduction in 
senior management costs, there was still a significant gap to make-up.  

Councillor Shotton commented on the move from national funding to Council 
Tax funding  to support local government services and,  whether  intended or not as a 
policy this  was a reality in England and Wales.  He said this was a cause of significant 
concern and commented  that the possibility of increases in Council Tax up to around 
15% was not what the Authority wanted and was what we must campaign against with 
improved national funding. 

Councillor Shotton moved the recommendation in the report that Council 
approve Stage 1  and Stage 2 of the budget .proposals.   He also referred to the second 
recommendation in the report and spoke of his pride in the #BacktheAsk campaign 
which had been launched today. Wide ranging support for the campaign was 
encouraged in conjunction with the Local Government Association ‘Our Day’ 
campaign.  He continued that the #BacktheAsk campaign was not unrealistic as it was 
seeking currently unallocated  funding from the WG to be passed to local government 
to ease the financial pressures.  He commented on the positive discussions which had 
taken place with WG, in conjunction with the Welsh Local Government Association 
(WLGA), and said he was hopeful that the First Minister and the WG recognised that 
local government should be first in line for additional funding following the Chancellor’s 
budget statement. Councillor Shotton emphasised the importance of continuing to 
campaign collectively to protect services and the residents of Flintshire from further 
austerity measures.

Councillor Chris Bithell also commented on the shift from national taxation to 
local taxation to close the gap created by reductions in national government funding.  
He commented on the cost for policing and the assumption in national government that 
51% of funding would be imposed on local tax payers.  He continued that moving the 
responsibility for funding for police and crime and local government services to local 
council tax payers had been ongoing for a number of years and was viewed by many 
as taxation by stealth.  He expressed the view that this practice was unfair and 
unacceptable and residents needed to be made aware that local taxation would not 
provide the same level of services that were funded by national taxation.  Council tax 
was being increased but less services were being provided across councils.  

Councillor Mike Peers supported the statement that the Provisional Local 
Government Settlement, which was out for consultation, was grossly inadequate to 
meet need.  He suspected that the WG was holding large funds which could be passed 
to local authorities to ease financial pressures and supported the #BacktheAsk 
campaign for fair funding for local government and for Flintshire.  He expressed a 
concern that there was an imbalance in the provisional settlement between local 
authorities and commented on a “north/south divide” in terms of funding.  He 
emphasised the need for adequate funding in Wales to be provided for basic services 
and said local council tax payers should not be asked to subsidise the shortfall in 
national funding proposed by the WG.  He said he fully supported the comments which 



had been made by Councillor Chris Bithell.  He referred to the budget ‘gap’ of £15.3m 
and thanked all involved for their hard work to reduce the ‘gap’ to the current £6.7m.  

In conclusion Councillor Peers spoke of the need to engage the support of local 
and North Wales Assembly Members for the campaign for fair funding to deliver local 
services.  He stated that raising Council Tax was not an efficiency but was income 
generation at the expense of the general public, and was not fair or appropriate.

Councillor Patrick Heesom concurred with the views expressed that Council Tax 
as a solution to the problem of inadequate government funding was  not appropriate.  
He said that any increase above a 4% or 5% rise in Council Tax would be unacceptable 
to the public and stated it was regressive and undermined the principle of a fair society.  
He commented on the context for local decision making and said he did not agree with 
the statement that the mandatory versus discretionary debate had limited value.  He 
also commented on the reference to major transformational change and queried 
whether the current Medium Term Financial Strategy had any value.   He said there 
was a need to rethink the current strategy as he felt it did not meet current or future 
pressures and was no longer fit for purpose.

Councillor Carol Ellis said she supported the #BacktheAsk campaign and 
reiterated the comments expressed by Councillor Mike Peers that there was a need 
for Assembly Members to give their support to the campaign for fair funding.  She 
referred to the recommendation to increase Council Tax to 4.5% and said  this did not 
include the Town and Community Council and Police and Crime Commissioner 
precepts which would increase the rise to a minimum of 7%.  She said there was a 
need to raise public awareness of the Council Tax versus WG funding.

Councillor Richard Jones commented on the funding to the Health Service 
which had received a 5.2% (£315m) increase this year and said £95m was being 
allocated to pay awards in Wales.  He referred to the balances provided on the RSG 
and Council Tax income which had been provided in the presentation and said there 
had been a 1% increase in the figures each year.  He gave an example of the impact 
of continued rises and the effect on the budget for the revenue account in future years 
and said as much as a third of the budget would be provided from local taxation (32% 
- an increase of £23m).

Councillor Richard Jones referred to the budget gap of £6.7m and said that the 
#BacktheAsk campaign asked for £5.6m (a shortfall of £1.1m). He asked for 
clarification of the calculations on the gap and on the calculations on Council Tax.  

Councillor Jones referred to the Housing Revenue Account (HRA) and asked if 
there was a means of recharging the cost of Members’ salaries to the HRA account for 
the time that Members allocated to addressing housing issues. 

Councillor Jones referred to the 9% reduction in the support/subsidy that the 
Authority provided to  Aura Leisure & Libraries, and asked if there was a possibility of 
reducing the support further  to achieve additional savings.  

Referring to page 73 of the report, Councillor Jones  queried the figures provided 
for Planning and Enforcement (£0.111m) and Housing and Assets (£0.035).  



Councillor Jones asked if he could also be provided with the information 
requested in response to the questions he had raised at the last meeting of the 
Corporate Resources Overview & Scrutiny Committee meeting.

The Chief Executive explained that detailed analysis would be provided to 
Councillor Jones in response to his questions on the Housing Revenue Account and 
transport matters.  Referring to the suggestion from Councillor Jones that the Authority 
considered further reducing the support it provided to Aura Leisure & Libraries and 
Newydd Catering & Cleaning Services, the Chief Executive advised against this as it 
would   seriously impact on the business plans of both companies and commented on  
the cost pressures which had already been absorbed by both e.g. pay awards.  
Referring to the HRA the Chief Executive advised that some costs were charged for 
democracy services but this could be looked at again in more detail. The Chief 
Executive provided further clarification on the differential between the £6.7m budget 
gap and the £5.6m asked for in the #BacktheAsk campaign and, whilst acknowledging 
that this was not sufficient to bridge the gap before Council Tax, he explained the 
rationale taking into account the  WG unallocated funding which was available.   

The Corporate Finance Manager explained that the HRA was recharged for 
central support costs and cited human resources, finance, legal, corporate 
management costs, and Member involvement as examples.  The Chief Executive 
commented that the recharges were applied on a fair calculation.

Councillor Kevin Hughes spoke of the need for ongoing collective  support of 
the #BacktheAsk campaign until local authorities received a fair deal from both the 
national and Welsh Governments.

Councillor Glyn Banks congratulated the Chief Executive and Corporate 
Finance Manager on the report and the presentation provided.  He said he could not 
support increases of up to 15% in local council taxation for the residents of Flintshire 
whilst the WG had large funds which could be passed to local government.  

Councillor Hilary McGuill said there was a need to raise greater  awareness of 
how the general public could support the #BacktheAsk campaign and said the online 
petition was not easy to complete.  She commented that  residents wanted the funding 
which was passported by national government to the Welsh Government to be spent 
on local services now.

Councillor David Williams asked if public consultation events were being held in 
local communities and said they had been helpful in the past in raising public interest.  
The Chief Executive explained that public attendance at previous events had been 
disappointing and suggested that it would be best to wait and see what  developed 
around the #BacktheAsk campaign, the national budget position and Stage 3 of the 
budget setting, before holding public events.  However, all options were open for 
consideration.

Councillor Colin Legg congratulated the Leader, Cabinet Members, Chief 
Executive, Corporate Finance Manager and his team, for their hard work in achieving 
the skilful reduction in costs.  However, he expressed concern that the reduction in 



staffing resources meant that the Authority was not able to maintain  the quality of 
services it wanted to provide for Flintshire’s residents.  He expressed concerns for the 
well-being of staff and commented on the pressure of increased workload due to 
reduced staffing resources and said this could cause employees to suffer from stress 
related illness.  

In his concluding comments the Chief Executive acknowledged the  comments 
which had been made by Councillor Mike Peers and Councillor Patrick Heesom and 
said it had not been possible to identify cuts or transformation for next year’s budget 
on a financial scale beyond what had been done.  He continued that there was no local 
alternative to a rise in local Council taxation to help bridge the gap next year and 
emphasised that the Authority had worked robustly to cut costs to protect Flintshire 
residents from greater increases in Council Tax.  He also commented on the need for 
public understanding of the other costs included in Council Tax charges  and cited the 
Fire Authority, Police and Crime Commissioner North Wales, and town and community 
council precepts.   He emphasised that the funding of local government was a national 
and not just a Flintshire issue.  

Referring to the comments made by Councillor Hilary McGuill on the  
#BacktheAsk campaign the Chief Executive commented on the rising social media 
interest and said there was a plan for controlled and uncontrolled lobbying.  

The Chair said all Members had a responsibility to ask Assembly Members to 
give their support to the #BacktheAsk campaign and to raise awareness amongst their 
local residents and explain the importance of their support being made known to the 
WG.

The Chief Executive reminded Members that the Authority’s  formal response 
to the WG on consultation on the Provisional Welsh Local Government Settlement 
would include the #BacktheAsk campaign and the key themes discussed at the 
meeting today and would be signed by the Leader and the Chief Executive.   

The Chief Officer (Governance) advised that Councillor Aaron Shotton had 
moved the recommendations in the report.  The recommendations were duly seconded 
and on being put to the vote were carried.

RESOLVED:

(a) That the Stage 1 and Stage 2 budget proposals be approved; and

(b) That the proposed campaign be supported and that Council makes a formal 
response to the Welsh Government on the Provisional Welsh Local 
Government Settlement.

64. INDEPENDENT REMUNERATION PANEL FOR WALES (IRPW) DRAFT ANNUAL 
REPORT FOR 2019/20

The Chief Officer (Governance) introduced the report to enable the Council to 
consider and comment on the Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales (IRPW) 



Draft Annual Report for 2019/20.  He provided background information and explained  
that the Panel’s determinations for 2019/20 were detailed in the appendix to the report.  

The Chief Officer referred to the key considerations, as detailed in the report, 
and advised that “to avoid further erosion in relation to average earning” the Panel 
proposed that  the basic salary for Councillors be increased to £13,868 (an increase 
of 1.97%)  which equated to £268.  The Panel also determined that “the salaries of 
leaders and members of the executive had not been increased for several years 
(except for the increase in basic element) and considered that the holders of these 
posts had significant functional responsibility and compared to the remuneration of 
many other public sector roles were not well paid”.  The IRPW proposed an increase 
of £800 for each (which was inclusive of the £268 increase in basic salary).

The Chief Officer continued that the IRPW also proposed some changes to the 
payment rates for salaries to civic heads and deputies (which are paid to the Chair and 
Vice-Chair of Council).  These were previously on a variable scale, however, the IRPW 
had removed the ‘choice’ element and determined that a civic head must now receive 
a civic salary of £22,568 (the same as that proposed for Committee chairs and a £500 
increase on the current payment level plus the £268 increase in basic salary).  The 
deputy civic head must receive a Band 5 salary of £17,568 which is an increase of 
£1000).  Although a Council may decide not to apply any civic salary to either of these 
two posts.

The Chief Officer referred to determinations 6 and 7 in the IRPW draft report 
which related to the provision of adequate support to be given, through each authority’s  
Democratic Services Committee, to enable elected members to fulfil their duties 
effectively, and cited the provision of telephone, email and internet facilities giving 
access to appropriate information without cost to the individual member.  The Chief 
Officer commented on the IRPW principle that standing for elected office should not 
be dependent on an individual’s financial means and Members should not be left ‘out 
of pocket’ as a result of the expenses necessary to undertake public duties.

Councillor Aaron Shotton referred to determinations 1 and 2 in the draft IRPW 
report and the recommended increases in basic salary and senior salary levels for 
elected members.  He spoke of the national funding issue and ongoing austerity and 
said he did not consider the recommended increases in salaries could be justified or 
were appropriate at the current time.  Councillor Shotton proposed that in its response 
to the IRPW the Council rejected the proposals to increase the basic salary and the 
senior salary levels for elected members as outlined in determinations 1 and 2 of the 
draft IRPW report.

Councillor Patrick Heesom spoke in support of the proposal by Councillor 
Shotton and said there was a need to make savings wherever possible.  He 
commented on the number of Cabinet members within the Authority at the present time 
and asked if this could be reviewed with a view to achieving further savings on salary 
costs in the future.  The Chief Officer explained that the maximum number of cabinet 
seats permitted was 10 and the Authority currently had 8 cabinet members.  In  
response to the further questions and comments made by Councillor Heesom the Chief 
Officer provided clarification on the senior salary costs.  



The Chief Officer advised that Councillor Aaron Shotton had moved that in view  
of the current financial circumstances that the proposed increases in basic salary in 
2019/20 for elected members and senior salary levels was not justifiable; and that the 
Chief Officer (Governance) responds to the IRPW, on behalf of the Council, to advise 
of the decision made at the meeting.  This was seconded and on being  put to the vote 
was carried.

RESOLVED:

(a) That in view  of the current financial circumstances the Council considered that 
the proposed increases in basic salary in 2019/20 for elected members and 
senior salary levels, made by the IRPW, was not justifiable; and

(b) That the Chief Officer (Governance) responds to the IRPW on behalf of the 
Council to advise of the decision made at the meeting.  

65. REAPPOINTMENT OF A STANDARDS COMMITTEE INDEPENDENT MEMBER 

The Chief Officer (Governance) introduced a report to consider appointing a 
Standards Committee Independent Member for a second term.  He provided 
background information and advised that the term of office of Mr. Ken Molyneux, co-
opted member of the Standards Committee, would expire in December 2018.  Mr. 
Molyneux was eligible to be reappointed for a further term and had indicated that he 
would be willing to serve again if re-appointed.  The Chief Officer advised that if 
Members decided not to reappoint Mr. Molyneux then the Council would need to 
convene an Appointments Panel and  advertise the vacancy in the local press at a 
cost.  

The recommendation in the report that Mr Ken Molyneux was reappointed to 
the Standards Committee for four years was moved and seconded and on being put 
to the vote was carried.  

RESOLVED:

That Mr Ken Molyneux be reappointed to the Standards Committee for four years.

66. MEMBERS OF THE PRESS AND PUBLIC IN ATTENDANCE

There were no members of the public or press in attendance. 
 

(The meeting started at 2.00 pm and ended at 3.45 pm)

…………………………
Chairman


